
Please Note: these minutes are pending Board approval. 
Board of Education 

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education meeting held on May 21, 2024 at 6:30 p.m. in the Reed 
Intermediate School Library, 3 Trades Lane, Newtown, CT.        
 
 A. Plante, Chair     C. Melillo  

J. Vouros, Vice Chair     A. Uberti 
D. Ramsey, Secretary     T. Gouveia          
S. Tomai              125 Staff and Public 
C. Gilson       1 Press 
D. Linnetz  
B. Leonardi          
G. Petertonjes (absent) 
I. Khazadian (absent) 
 

Mrs. Plante called the meeting to order at 6:36 p.m.  
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 2 – Profiles in Professionalism 
Mr. Melillo introduced the following staff members who were receiving the Profiles in 
Professionalism awards: Carola Amb, PAL Program Teacher, Middle Gate Elementary School, 
Cindy Aponte, Technology Coordinator, Technology Department, Jennifer Brodtman, Behavior 
Therapist, Reed Intermediate School, Susan Burbank, Special Education Paraeducator, 
Newtown Middle School, Sue DaPra, Executive Administrative Assistant, Facilities Department, 
Michael Delvecchio, Lead School Security Officer, Newtown High School, Kerry Iacomini, Rise 
Program Teacher, Newtown Middle School, Andrea Martinetto, Grade 1 Teacher, Middle Gate 
Elementary School, Lauren Nash, Kindergarten Paraeducator, Middle Gate Elementary School 
Nelson Santos, Technology Support Specialist, Technology Department, Patricia Vitarelli, 
Language Arts Consultant, Hawley Elementary School, Suzanne Zimmerman, Executive 
Administrative Assistant, Newtown Middle School.  A reception followed. 
 
Item 3 - Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mr. Leonardi moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which 
includes the donations to Hawley and Sandy Hook Schools and the correspondence report.  
Mrs. Tomai seconded.   
 
Mrs. Linnetz noted that the date for the last entry on the correspondence report should be 
changed to 5/20/24. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 4 – Public Participation 
Jessica Galterio, 8 Surrey Trail, encouraged the Board to make thoughtful adjustments to the 
budget and consider why people move to Newtown which is for the schools.   
 
Trent Harrison, NFT president, 59 Platts Hill Road, hopes the Board makes thoughtful decisions 
tonight.  When the referendum didn’t pass he reached out to teachers who might be interested 
in a retirement incentive to which 13 responded.  That would save money with retirees at the top 
of the pay scale.   
 
Aaron Cox, 31 Pond Brook Road, spoke about the educational tours policy and complimented 
the Board Policy Committee.  He wants parents along with students to receive communications 
about any trips. 
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Donna Albano, 8 Cobblers Mill, currently teaches Kindergarten at Hawley but will be moving to 
first grade next year.  She was concerned about losing a first grade class next year leaving us 
with higher class sizes.  She asked the Board to consider the students needs first and that 
smaller class sizes are needed.   
 
Derek Bell, 43 The Boulevard, said his daughter is in Kindergarten at Hawley this year in a 
combined classroom.  It was overwhelming for her with the large class size and she needed 
extra support.  They split the class which provided a positive effect on his daughter.  It’s a 
detriment to increasing first grade class size at Hawley. 
 
Kimberly O’Connor, 12 Grand Place, is a kindergarten parent at Hawley and is concerned about 
the elimination of a first grade teacher and its impact on students getting the support they need. 
 
Deborah Lubin, 10 Overlook Drive, teaches in Newtown and spoke about her concerns with 
more students in first grade at Hawley next year.  She asked the Board to reconsider the 
position. 
 
Item 5 – Reports 
Chair Report: Mrs. Plante thanked the community for voting again and the superintendent, 
assistant superintendent, director of business, building principals and directors for their work on 
the budget.  As a Board we will do what we can to minimize the impact on students. 
 
Superintendent’s Report: Mr. Melillo spoke about the amount of reductions and trying to 
maintain the instructional core.  We made a point to keep classroom sizes low and present what 
will maintain services in the district.   
 
Committee and Liaison Reports: 
Mrs. Linnetz spoke about the policy committee and continuing to finalize Policies 6114 
Emergencies and Disaster Preparedness and 6114.1 Fire Emergency Drills/Crisis Response 
Drills/Bus Safety Drills.  May 13 meeting received an update on policy 6163.1 Selection of 
Library Media Resources and there are some update.  The next meeting is May 31 and they 
hope to finalize the security policy.  Given the concerns of the Registrar of Voters, we will review 
policy 3152 Spending Public Funds for Advocacy to determine if there are any updates.  Also, 
there will be Federal updates to Title IX in August.  We are looking at policy 5112 which is the 
Age of Attendance.   
 
Mr. Ramsey reported that the Curriculum and Instruction Committee met and heard two 
presentations on the middle school project adventure and high school sports literature 
curriculums.  They requested going forward that the presentation slides be attached to the 
minutes.  Mrs. Uberti also updated them on professional development. 
 
Financial Report month ending April 30, 2024: 
MOTION: Mr. Leonardi moved that the Board of Education approve the financial report and 
transfers for the month ending April 30, 2024.  Mr. Vouros seconded.    
Ms. Gouveia presented the report.   
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 6 – Old Business 
Discussion and Possible Action on 2024-2025 Budget: 
MOTION: Mr. Leonardi moved that the Board of Education approve the recommended 2024-
2025 budget adjustments totaling $1,936,436.  Mr. Vouros seconded. 
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Mr. Melillo and Ms. Gouveia gave an overview of the budget adjustments and the rationale for 
making them.     
 
The Board members asked questions and discussed the following budget reductions: 
BCBA position 
Elementary Spanish positions 
Head O’Meadow 4th grade position 
Hawley 1st grade position 
Health and Wellness Coordinator position 
Nixon and Company Consulting 
Middle and High School Dean of Students positions 
Non-certified Allowance to offset turnover and unfilled positions 
Middle School Assistant Softball Coach and Assistant Baseball Coach 
Security Guard increases 
Rosetta Stone at the middle school 
Newtown High School athletic contracted services 
School level supplies 
 
Mrs. Plante suggested the following adjustments: preserve the two elementary teachers for 
$134,278, remove the existing part-time Health and Wellness Coordinator position for $46,077, 
remove the part-time athletic trainer and replace it with $16,000 back into the high school 
athletics contracted services for a $13,400 savings, use the excess $38,839 adjusted from the 
administration’s list of proposed budget reductions, increase the non-certified allowance by 
$20,000, and remove $16,801 from the existing line items.  The Board agreed on these 
adjustments to reach the total amount in the motion. 
 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Leonardi moved that the Board of Education allow the Director of Business to 
make any mathematical or other adjustments necessary to balance this budget.  Mr. Vouros 
seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Theater Design Curriculum: 
MOTION: Mr. Leonardi moved that the Board of Education approve the Theater Design 
Curriculum.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 7 – New Business 
Chartwells Contract Renewal: 
MOTION: Mr. Leonardi moved that the Board of Education approve a one-year renewal 
“Amendment No.1” to Compass Groups USA, Inc., by and through its Chartwells Division initial 
agreement for food services dated August 23, 2022 with an effective date of July 1, 2024 
through June 30, 2025.  The terms and conditions in the original agreement as amended will 
apply.  Mr. Ramsey seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
First Read of Policy 6153.1 Educational Tours: 
Mrs. Linnetz noted that this was a new policy to the district.   
 
First Read of Sports Literature Curriculum and Project Adventure & Beyond Grades 7 and 8 
Curriculums Mr. Ramsey spoke about in the committee reports. 
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Mrs. Linnetz asked how project adventure curriculum moved from the fifth and sixth grades to 
the middle and high school.   
Mr. Melillo suggested a future project adventure presentation to the Board. 
 
Minutes of May 7, 2024: 
MOTION: Mr. Leonardi moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of May 7, 2024.  
Mr. Ramsey seconded.  Motion passes unanimously.   
 
Item 8 – Public Participation 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved to adjourn.  Mr. Gilson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously.   
 
Item 9 – Adjournment  
The meeting adjourned at 10:27 p.m. 
 
      Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
      ____________________________________ 
               Donald Ramsey 
         Secretary 
  















































































































































































































Please Note: These minutes are pending Board approval. 
Board of Education  

Newtown, Connecticut  
 
Minutes of the Board of Education meeting held on May 7, 2024 at 7:00 p.m. in the Council 
Chambers, Municipal Office Building, 3 Primrose Street.  
 

A. Plante, Chair     C. Melillo  
J. Vouros, Vice Chair     A. Uberti  
D. Ramsey, Secretary    T. Gouveia  
S. Tomai      5 Public 
C. Gilson      1 Press 
D. Linnetz  
B. Leonardi  
G. Petertonjes   
I. Khazadian (absent)  

 
Mrs. Plante called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.  
 
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance  
 
Item 2 – Consent Agenda  
MOTION: Ms. Linnetz moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which 
includes the correspondence report. Mr. Ramsey seconded. Motion passes unanimously.   
 
Item 3 – Public Participation 
 
Item 4 - Reports 
Chair Report: Mrs. Plante started her report by acknowledging all of Newtown’s amazing teachers 
during Teacher Appreciation Week. Mrs. Plante stated that the Board is consumed with two of their 
most important responsibilities. The first being the budget and the second being the hiring of a 
Superintendent. Regarding the budget, she urges the community to vote on Tuesday, May 14th. 
The administrators and building principals are hard at work, trying to identify the list of possible 
adjustments. As a Board, they will discuss the individual reductions after the referendum. These 
discussions will take place at their May 21st Board meeting at Reed Intermediate.  
 
Superintendent’s Report: Mr. Melillo highlighted all of the District’s fine arts events that will be 
happening in the next two weeks. He also reported that the CT Department of Administrative 
Services confirmed that our HVAC grant will be approved. All of the projects have been completed 
and the Town will now receive a 35% reimbursement from the state of Connecticut. The Head 
O’Meadow project will be receiving $150,000+ for the install of HVAC units. The Newtown High 
School, A-wing, will be receiving $290,000 and B-wing will receive $390,000+. Lastly, Newtown 
received reimbursement of $2,679,000 for the Hawley project. Mr. Melillo thanked Judit DeStefano 
for writing those grants and John Barlow for working collaboratively with the town to bring money 
back to Newtown.  
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Mr. Ramsey also thanked Mitch Bolinsky and other elected officials who did a lot of work behind the 
scenes.  
 
Committee and Liaison Reports: 
Mr. Gilson reported that he served as a chaperone for the Boston trip. He was able to witness first 
hand the teachers in action. He was very impressed with the student’s behavior as well as the 
teacher’s dedication to the students. He believes that this was the first field trip since Covid and 
from a logistical standpoint, it went very smoothly.  
 
Mr. Leonardi congratulated Anne Fries, second grade teacher at Hawley Elementary, for receiving 
Newtown Teacher of the Year for a second time. He can personally speak to the excellence of Ms. 
Fries because his daughter was a student of hers two years ago.  
 
Mr. Ramsey thanked Mr. Gilson for chaperoning the Boston trip. The Board received great 
feedback.  
 
Mr. Ramsey reported that he went to Matilda Jr. at Reed Intermediate and was extremely 
impressed with the talent of the students. The spirit of the show was extraordinary.  
 
Mr. Ramsey reported that the Curriculum & Instruction/SEL committee met on Tuesday, April 30th.  
Dr. Longobucco, Janice Gabriel and Michelle Hiscavich presented the Theater Design Curriculum. 
This course is a half year elective. They explained the technical and artistic design concepts of the 
class. This class has a project based assessment. The committee also received a presentation from     
Mrs. DiBartolo on the Grade 6-8 proposed reading program which will be presented during this 
meeting.  
 
Student Representative Report: 
Mr. Petertonjes reported that Newtown High School celebrated its spirit week last week. The 
seniors showed off their college commitments along with unique outfits. AP students will be starting 
their AP tests this week which lasts for two weeks.  He also reported that Junior Prom was a 
success and looking forward to Senior Prom this week. Two Track records were broken at the last 
meet and with most Spring sports winding down, they are beginning to prepare for their 
postseasons. Lastly, he reported that most seniors are starting to interview with Newtown 
Scholarship Association, looking for potential money towards college.  
 
Item 5 - Presentations  
Discussion and Possible Action on Grade 6-8 Into Literature Reading Program:  
MOTION: Ms. Linnetz moved that the Board of Education approve the Grade 6-8 Into Literature 
Reading Program. Ms. Tomai seconded.  
Mrs. DiBartolo presented the Grade 6-8 Comprehensive Reading Program Recommendation.  
 
Mr. Gilson asked if Newtown was required to pilot the reading programs. If not, he asked why 
Newtown decided to begin a pilot program.  
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Mrs. DiBartolo answered that there was a requirement for K-3 because of the Right to Read Act. To 
keep consistency and coherence across the grade levels, Newtown decided to roll that program to 
grades K-5. With grades 6-8, it was not a requirement. The learning walks showed them that it 
would be in the best interest of the students and teachers to pilot the programs.  
 
Mr. Gilson asked if other districts compare programs, run a pilot, compile data, and reach out to 
other districts for feedback and coordination like Newtown did. 
Mrs. DiBartolo said that they did not at the 6-8 grade level.  
 
Mrs. DiBartolo said that grades K-5 use EL and it is the best fit for those students because of the 
structures that are in place. There are module pieces which are reading, writing, speaking and 
listening. Then the skills block in K-2. In grades 3-5, there are the modules and then an “All block” 
which is the additional language and literacy block. This allows the students to practice grammar 
and complex text.  Grades 6-8 and what EL offered for them, they did not see the same level that 
they saw with K-5 and ultimately decided to go with another program for those grades. She 
continued by saying that Into Literature had topics that were more meaningful for the students and 
the speaking and listening protocols are much more in depth. 
  
Mr. Gilson asked if Mrs. DiBartolo felt that the changes to the English curriculum were making the 
students feel more challenged. 
Mrs. DiBartolo said that she does and has witnessed the progress in the classrooms. The student’s 
comments have been that they love Language Arts. She reminded the Board that it will take 3-5 
years to see the overall impact.  
 
Mr. Leonardi asked what the methodology was behind the split of the pilot programs. 
Mrs. DiBartolo answered that they looked at the teachers in each grade level and randomly 
assigned them one of the programs to pilot.  
Mr. Leonardi asked if all the students were in one of the pilot programs. 
Mrs. DiBartolo said it was split half and half.  
 
Mr. Leonardi asked if there were other quantitative ways in which they can benchmark whether or 
not the pilot programs were effective.  
Mrs. DiBartolo answered that they use a universal screener called i-Ready. i-Ready is broken down 
into domains, which are vocabulary, informational literature and overall comprehension. In 
conjunction with Beth Anne, Newtown’s database administrator, they were able to create 
subsections of each domain of i-Ready data so they currently have a baseline to work off of.  
 
Mr. Leonardi asked if it was premature to get data to see improvement.  
Mrs. DiBartolo said it was because it will take 3-5 years to get accurate data.  
 
Mrs. Plante asked after the implementation from the K-5 reading program, what lessons are they 
rolling forward into this new implementation for grades 6-8.  
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Mrs. DiBartolo said the biggest lesson was to listen to the teachers and their needs. They also 
found that checking in with teachers and having informal conversations was very beneficial.  
Mrs. Plante asked if there was a PD plan.  
Mrs. DiBartolo said that they just started that planning and Into Literature will be providing the 
teachers and administrators with coaches.  
 
Motion passes unanimously.  
 
ACES International Education Opportunities  
Jason Hiruo, Director of ACES International, presented education opportunities through ACES 
International.  
 
Mrs. Linnetz thanked Mr. Hiruo for his presentation. Mrs. Linnetz stated that she is the current Chair 
of the Policy Subcommittee and currently working on an International Field Trip policy so she found 
this presentation very helpful..  
Mr. Hiruo offered his input if needed.  
 
Mr. Gilson asked how many students ACES works with in Connecticut. 
Mr. Hiruo said there are approximately 55,000 students in all of ACES programs.  
 
Mr. Leonardi said that he said the programs sound tremendous and he was a huge advocate of 
international travel. He asked what they are monitoring when working with embassies.  
Mr. Hiruo said safety is the number one priority for their travelers.  
 
Mr. Vouros asked if the NICE program was affiliated with ACES. 
Mr. Hiruo said it is not affiliated with NICE but sees the potential to reinvigorate the NICE program. 
He is very appreciative of Mr. Tim Dejulio and Ms. Sue McConnell, along with other colleagues for 
continuing to help facilitate the international field trips at the high school.  
Mr. Vouros would like to think that ACES could be infused into the elementary world language 
program so it becomes robust.  
 
Item 6 - Old Business 
Item 7 - New Business  
MOTION: Mrs. Linnetz moved that the Board of Education fully authorize the Superintendent and 
his/her staff to recruit and hire for a specified open position. Mr. Ramsey seconded.  
Mr. Melillo stated that there is a need to replace an administrator for one year in Special Education. 
This is an area of shortage, it is important to fill the position from within and then backfill the 
teaching position as soon as possible.  
 
Mrs. Plante stated that according to Policy 2151, there is a procedure for hiring an administrator. 
Typically, there would need to be a hiring committee, however, the Board can authorize the 
Superintendent to hire without the need for a hiring committee.  
Vote: 6 ayes, 1 nay (Mrs. Tomai) Motion passes. 
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First Read of Theater Design Curriculum: 
Mr. Ramsey asked the Board to review the curriculum in their board packet and reach out to him if 
they have any questions or comments.  
 
Mr. Gilson stated that he spoke to Ms. Gabriel regarding online resources to do set design and she 
told him that there used to be an online program that was open access, however, it is now 
expensive. Mr. Gilson asked Mrs. Uberti to reach out to Ms. Gabriel to see if there is any other type 
of tool that the students could use for their benefit. 
 
Mrs. Linnetz asked if this was a new class. 
Mrs. Uberti said that it is not.  
 
Discussion and Possible Action on the Superintendent Search Group: 
MOTION: Mrs. Linnetz moved that the Board of Education approve CABE, the Connecticut 
Association of Boards of Education, for the superintendent search, dependent upon finalization and 
execution of the contract. Mr. Vouros seconded.  
 
Mr. Gilson stated that he is a representative to CABE which has a well-trusted reputation of 
excellence in Connecticut. They are engaged in education, training new board members, advocacy 
at the state level and supporting board members.  He believes they are the best choice to conduct 
Newtown’s Superintendent search.  Mary Broderick is the consultant Newtown will be working with. 
She is highly capable and experienced and conducted over fifty superintendent searches.  
There will be a survey sent to parents and staff. It is important that they receive feedback from the 
public.  The applicants will need to apply by May 31st. The Board will choose the finalists on June 
6th and June 10th. 
 
Ms. Tomai said that ‘Newtown’ knows Newtown best and asks the community to fill out the survey.  
 
Vote: 6 ayes, 1 abstained (Mr. Leonardi)  
Motion passes. 
 
Discussion and Possible Action on Health Food Certification: 
MOTION: Mrs. Linnetz moved that pursuant to C.G.S. Section 10-215f, the Board of Education or 
governing authority certifies that all food items offered for sale to students in the schools under its 
jurisdiction, and not exempted from the Connecticut Nutrition Standards published by the  
Connecticut State Department of Education, will comply with the Connecticut Nutrition Standards 
during the period of July 1, 2024, through June 30, 2025. This certification shall include all food 
offered for sale to students separately from reimbursable meals at all times and from all sources, 
including but not limited to school stores, vending machines, school cafeterias, culinary programs, 
and any fundraising activities on school premises sponsored by the school or non-school 
organizations and groups. Mr. Vouros seconded.  
 
Ms. Vadas stated that this is an annual vote that needs to be sent to the state.  



Board of Education     -6-             May 7, 2024 
 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Linnetz moved that the Board of Education or governing authority will allow the sale 
to students of food items that do not meet the Connecticut Nutrition Standards and beverages not 
listed in Section 10-221q of the Connecticut General Statutes provided that the following conditions 
are met: 1) the sale is in connection with an event occurring after the end of the regular school day 
or on the weekend; 2) the sale is at the location of the event; and 3) the food and beverage items 
are not sold from a vending machine or school store. An “event” is an occurrence that involves 
more than just a regularly scheduled practice, meeting, or extracurricular activity. For example, 
soccer games, school plays, and interscholastic debates are events but soccer practices, play 
rehearsals, and debate team meetings are not. The “regular school day” is the period from midnight 
before to 30 minutes after the end of the official school day. “Location” means where the event is 
being held and must be the same place as the food and beverage sales. Mr. Vouros seconded.  
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Linnetz moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of April 23, 2024. 
Mr. Ramsey seconded. Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 8 - Public participation 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved to adjourn. Mr. Leonardi seconded. Motion passes unanimously.  
Item 9 - Adjournment 
The meeting adjourned at 8:50 p.m. 
       

Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
                  ____________________________________ 
                        Donald Ramsey   
                   Secretary 
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